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Welcome 

Welcome to the Annual Report and Accounts for the Sussex East and 

Hastings Branch of the RSPCA. 



 
 

3 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear Member, 
 
Welcome to the 2017 Annual Report which unfortunately this year  
had to be delayed until September whilst the Branch tried to  
increase the number of Trustees required to administer its affairs. 
 
This year has also been an expensive one due to the reception at the cattery being 
broken into and damaged followed later in the year by vandals breaking security 
lights, not only that our charity shop in Bexhill had a front window smashed. 
 
The Trustees decided to install a CCTV System at the Cattery both for the Cattery 
itself but also for the occupants of the House on site. 
 
Due to the damp unhealthy condition of the Reception/Staff area at the Cattery, it 
was necessary to replace it and work began on July 26th, luckily, the builder gave us 
a large shed which was used by the Staff and Volunteers whilst the building work 
took place. This was of course a very demanding time and all Staff and Volunteers 
are to be congratulated for their stoicism and patience. 
 
Since the retirement of Ann Craske last December the Branch has not been able to 
home Dogs, however we have continued to assist local dogs needing help with 
financial assistance for the Inspectors and when possible, help is given to members 
of the public, this monthly fund is administered by Sarah Parsons, one of our 
Trustees. The Branch has to raise this money, so obviously there is a limit as to how 
much we can spend. 
 
Our Charity Shop in Bexhill was set up to help local Cats and Dogs therefore the 
generous donations of goods and money received as well as support from the Public 
enables us to continue with our neutering schemes and help the Cattery. 
 
The Branch is very appreciative of all the time given by all the Volunteers without 
whom much of our work would cease. 
 
The Manager and Staff at Bluebell Ridge not only perform their tasks efficiently but 
give so much more of their time, they are loyal, hardworking and helpful. 
 
The Branch relies on the generosity of its Members, the general Public, who support 
us and the legacies that we have been lucky enough to receive. This has enabled us 
to the necessary innovations which have been mentioned. Thank you all. 

 
Mary R Bristow 

Chairman 

 Chairman’s Report 
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In 2017, the Inspectors and AWO’s of the Sussex Group received 14,641 complaints 
and collection in the group area of those were 6,310 complaints. 
 
The group submitted 28 cases to HQ with a view to prosecution. 
 
This resulted in 13 convictions for cruelty and 17 adult Written Cautions being issued. 
 
2 cases are ongoing into 2017. 
 
The NCC, the group officers dealt with 8331 collections. 

 

My sincere thanks go to the entire group for their resilience and commitment during the 
busy times and the extra pressures and workloads they have coped with due to 
rostering and staff shortages and as always came up trumps and took it all in their 
stride. I would like to put on record the Sussex Group’s thanks and appreciation to all 
the RSPCA and non-RSPCA establishments and personnel who have helped us 
throughout the past year with their expertise and assistance. 
 
Sussex and Kent Police for their invaluable assistance in exercising their powers of 
entry, search, seizure and occasionally arrest of people who mistreat their animals. 
 
To East Sussex, West Sussex and Kent Fire and Rescue Service for the many 
occasions they have helped with rescues of animals that have got themselves trapped 
or in difficulty and we have needed their equipment and manpower to resolve the 
situation. 
 
To the RSPCA animal centres that take in our animals, care for them and eventually re-
home them. 
 
To the Branch catteries and kennels that board, care for and rehome our animals, 
usually at very short notice and at the most inopportune times. 
 
Lastly, but by no means least, our intelligence teams, who with the use of state-of-the-
art technology and technology skills are able to trace some of the ne'er do wells that 
think by running off to other parts of the country they escape the consequences of their 
cruel or neglectful actions. They had better think again! 
 
Finally thank you from the Sussex group and myself to all the Sussex and Kent 
Branches, members and volunteers for making us so welcome at your meetings and for 
all the hard and invaluable work you have all done in 2017. Without you and your time 
and efforts we would not be able to achieve all that we do. 
 
 
 

 Inspector’s Report 
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Here are just a few of the things that we dealt with in the past year that you may find of 
interest and it may give you a taste of what we do. 
 
The 1st of April was certainly 'one of those days' so when  
we received a call about a collapsed cat that looked like it  
had been skinned. ACO Parson went out thinking it would  
be a 'flea allergy'. She wasn't prepared for what she was  
about to see. In the undergrowth was a little black and white 
cat, unable to stand with horrific de gloved injuries and  
puncture wounds.  
 
He was taken to the out of hours vets for emergency  
treatment where he was diagnosed with leg and pelvic  
injuries, as well as de-gloving and deep puncture wounds.  
After many weeks of cage rest and the financial support of  
Eastbourne Branch, 'Simon' made a full recovery. 
 
A Celebrity Call Out. On Boxing Day Inspector Rachel Smith was called to Camber 
Sands, East Sussex regarding a seal pup which was ashore and possibly injured on 
the beach. It was very blustery but dry and the beach was full of hundreds of people 
enjoying the fresh air and walking their dogs. Inspector Smith walked about a mile and 
half looking for the seal pup, when she was approached by a family who showed her 
where the pup was. It was then Inspector Smith noticed it was Ian Hislop from Have I 
Got News For You and editor of Private Eye with his wife Victoria and their two 
children. Luckily, the mother of the pup came ashore reclaimed the seal pup and 
returned to the sea. 
 
Thank you for all your help! 

 
Patrick S. Hamby 
Chief Inspector S/E 
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 Cattery Report 

We rehomed an amazing total of 212 cats in 2017 and  
found forever homes for some of our long-standing cats 
which was pleasing. 
 
The inspectorate kept us busy as usual during the year with unwanted cats from the 
general public, strays and abandonments. We had a few multicat households 
sometimes with an unknown amount of cats that the inspectors are searching for in a 
property and can have the added problem of a hoarder to work around. Cats from 
these environments are often not socialised, making their jobs even harder and ours 
also on the receiving end trying to rehabilitate them. 
 
We also run our own cat waiting list, which can become busy to the stage that it has to 
be closed on occasions. It never ceases to surprise me the different reasons the public 
have for wanting to rehome their animals who unfortunately seem to get caught up in 
the middle of everyday life. People being evicted and unable to take their cats with 
them seemed to be a growing trend in 2017. 
 
Not only does the centre take in and rehome cats but we also strive to get the word out 
about the importance of neutering and also microchipping. 
  
We are sure that a proportion of cats which are brought in as strays have owners, and 
sadly there is no way to tell unless they are microchipped to identify them with their 
owners. If all cats were microchipped this would save a lot of heartache and make our 
job a lot easier. We offer a service of £10 per cat, which is considerably cheaper than 
a veterinary practice. 
 
Neutering is one of the most important subjects on our agenda and is the principal 
answer to control the ever-spiralling cat population which is estimated to be between 
9.5 and 11.6 million in this country. People do not realise that by not neutering they are 
contributing to the overpopulation problem. More than 90% of cats rehomed by rescue 
organisations are neutered by the rescue organisation themselves, which considerably 
drains their resources. Neutering schemes are put in place with some charities; we 
currently have one running for people on low income at 1066 Vets. 
 
The cattery was sadly broken into on 15th January 2017. The cats were thankfully 
unharmed as the intruders broke into the office area. Due to a good alarm system and 
secure door locks, they panicked and got away with nothing. 
 
It was however, the inconvenience of one window completely damaged and another 
having to be replaced and also security lights smashed. The Observer newspaper 
highlighted the burglary and we made front page. We had sympathetic response from 
the public who were shocked that this could happen to a local charity. One supporter 
donated £100, which greatly helped with expenses. 
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In mid-July and with the break-in behind us, it was a 
very exciting time for the cattery as the building 
works for our new reception area started. The old 
reception which was originally the garage to the 
house desperately needed to be replaced due to its 
worn and cramp condition. It had been in use since 
the cattery was opened is 2000 and was a small 
space and at that time when the cattery was little 
known, it was adequate for an office, reception, 
shop and staff room.   
 
It was a testing time for everyone with builders daily 
on site. The noise factor elevated, no reception area 
and a make shift shed for us to use as a staff room, 
and a porta loo! We continued to stay open and the 
staff worked hard doing adoptions and dealing with 
the public in a restricted area.  
 
During this time, we also decided to continue with 
our Summer Open Day on July 23rd. We had a lot 
of support and raised £1,400 and a few cats were 
also reserved for adoption. 
 
Unfortunately, by the end of the month we had to 
close the cattery due to cats coming down with an 
upper respiratory problem.  We ended up closing for 
three weeks. These viruses can multiply in the warm 
summer months with a lot of cats together. 
 
 
 

 

Our Open Days (now renamed Spring, Summer & 
Autumn Fairs) are held three times a year in May, 
July and September. They are becoming 
increasingly popular with members of the public, 
and help us raise a lot of money for the Branch. Not 
only do these events give the cats a chance to find 
loving homes, it also makes people aware of the 
vital work we do.  
 
We continue to think of ways to generate much-
needed funds for the Branch and have introduced 
an Easter Event, Quiz Nights and a Christmas Fair. 
We also encourage people to try and think of any 
different ways they can help raise funds for the 
Branch and the cats in our care.  
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Our lovely building was finally completed by the end of the year which we are all very 
proud of, this included a roomy new staff room, which lifted everyone’s spirits. We 
now also have CCTV installed on-site, making it a safer place. We celebrated with a 
lovely Christmas Fair, which raised over a thousand pounds. We also had record 
adoptions of 49 cats finding homes in November and December, so a good end to the 
year. 
 
Overall, it has again been a busy and productive year to make the centre look bigger 
and better.  
 
We have had amazing support from the public who have been incredibly kind, either 
by sending donations, sponsoring a cat pod, donating food or items to sell and 
generally supporting our events.  Our social media pages continue to generate public 
interest on the work we do and most importantly highlights the cats that need 
rehoming. It is always a comforting thought that we have so many people wanting to 
help our Branch and I thank you all very much. 
 
Finally, I would like to say a huge a THANK YOU to our dedicated staff who bring 
their own skills to work every day and work over and beyond to look after the animals 
in our care. Our lovely volunteers who give up their valuable time, and without them 
we would find it very difficult as their help is invaluable. To the people behind the 
scenes, Mary Bristow our chair, the Trustees and Becky Blackmore, Branch Support 
Specialist RSPCA for her help and knowledge.  

 
Myra Grove 
Centre Manager  
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Fundraising Report 

2017 was a successful year in fundraising. We experimented with new ideas and 
events, as well as building on existing ones.  
  

 
We were very grateful to have two supporters raise funds 
for the Branch by taking part in the Hastings half marathon 
on Sunday 19th March. Volunteer, Alison Gower raised an 
amazing £785 for the centre and supporter, Michael Norris 
raised a fantastic £715. We would like to thank them both 
for taking on such a big challenge for the Branch. 
 
We continued with our quiz nights and held three events 
during March, June and November at Walkers Cocktail Bar 
in Hastings. The total raised for all was £758.  
 
After receiving great support for our Easter Fun Day in 
2016, we continued with this event in 2017. We raised 
£539, which saw an increase of £161 compared to last 
year’s event.   
 
We held two open days in May and July, which raised a 
total of £2,897. Due to building works at the centre, we 
were unable to hold a third open day in September. This 
made our figures show a large drop compared to the 2016 
open days total. 
 
Our cat and dog collection box in the Asda Supermarket in 
St. Leonards on Sea raised a total of £1,197 throughout the 
year. We also had store collections in Asda and Tesco in 
St. Leonards, Sainsbury’s in Bexhill and Morrison’s in 
Hastings, which raised a total of £1,138. We found that 
Morrison’s was the most successful store regarding 
customer support and we plan to book more collections 
there in the future. 
 
 
 
 
 

 

During October, we celebrated Black Cat Month by encouraging local bars to support 
our work by selling black cat cocktails and giving a percentage of the sale to the 
Branch. I would like to say a big thank you to The Black Cat Pub & Grill, The Clown 
and The Stag for helping us raise funds and highlight the issue of black cats being 
overlooked in rescue centres due to their colour. The campaign raised £372 and 
during October seven black cats were adopted, which is a fantastic amount and we 
believe the campaign helped to highlight the issue. 
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In November, I nominated the Branch for Asda’s Charity Green Token Scheme and 
we won first place winning £500. Thank you to the Asda customers for voting for us. 
 
During December, we held our annual Christmas Raffle which raised £509. This was 
sadly a decrease of £200 from last year’s figure. We believe this was down to the 
building works on-site at the centre as we experienced a month where we had no 
reception area to promote the raffle to our customers. Thank you to the De La Warr 
Pavilion, La Bella Vista, M.D. Meekin Photography, Sedlescombe Organic Vineyard 
and Webbs of Battle and Tenterden for the fantastic prizes that they kindly donated.  
 
We also held our first Christmas Fun Day at the centre which welcomed a fantastic 
number of visitors and had festive stalls, gifts and carol singing. The event raised 
£1,270, which made up for the open day that we were unable to hold in September.  
 
The centre also continued with the Paws of Love campaign after a successful year in 
2016. We would like to thank Jon Baker at Little Down Farm for kindly donating a 
Christmas tree and also thank you to Graham Good for donating a second tree for our 
event. The campaign raised £117 and we plan to look at other ways of increasing the 
figure for 2018.  
 
Throughout the year, we received donations from local schools, including class 7KH at 
Ark Helenswood Academy who raised £79.42 through cake sales to sponsor one of 
our pods. Sandown Primary School also supported our work at their Rainbow 
Fundraising Day, which raised £149.85 for the Branch.  
 
I nominated the Branch for the Co-op’s Local Community Fund and we were 
successfully selected. The funding round started in November and will continue until 
October 2018. 
 
Thank you to the fundraising team members and all of our wonderful volunteers who 
kindly gave up their time to help at our events, bake cakes and donate goods. Also, 
thank you to everyone who supported our events and raised funds for the Branch in 
2017.  
 
We are always looking for new members to join our Fundraising Team.  
For more information, please email me at bluebellridge@outlook.com 

 
Nikki Hawes 
Income Generation & Marketing Officer 
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Your Local RSPCA Shop 

16 Western Road 

Bexhill-on-Sea 

Tel: 01424 734562 

Opening Hours  

Monday to Saturday 

10am – 4pm 

Although the year started well, 2017 was an eventful year, loyal supporters in March 
our Manager left and the shop was managed by Trustees and Volunteers whilst the 
position was advertised and interviews were arranged. Wendy Bailey was appointed 
and began working at the end of April. 
 
It was worrying later in the year as our rent was increased by two thousand pounds a 
year and the landlady decided to put the Shop up for sale. The large for sale notice 
confused the public who thought we had been given notice, consequently sales fell as 
well as donations and therefore income.  
 
Our wonderful Volunteers who give freely their time and loyalty struggled on and 
happily we were supported again by the public and the Branch was able to continue 
supporting local animals.  
 
Just as we had recovered, in September the front window was smashed with glass 
everywhere, putting the area out of use for many weeks. 
 
The Shop plays a vital role for as well as providing some income for Bluebell Ridge 
Cattery, it has information on cats needing homes, fundraising events and general 
animal information.  
 
The donations of items and money are greatly appreciated and help us to carry on 
with the welfare work we do – our thanks to everyone who supports us. 
 

Mary R Bristow 
Chairman 

 

Bexhill Shop Report 
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Treasurer’s Report 

An Independent Examiner's Report, rather than an Audit Report, is appropriate for the 
year ended 31 December 2017. Comprehensive notes to the Accounts are included by 
way of explanation and these form an important part of my report.  It should be noted 
that "Restricted" funds are those held for a specific purpose e.g. Cat Rehoming 
Centre, and "Unrestricted" means funds available for general use with the objects of 
the Charity. 
 
The Trustees have again worked extremely hard during 2017 to raise the profile of the 
Branch and cattery and thus much needed funds. Their dedication and commitment 
ensures that the Branch can continue with animal welfare in the local area.  
Unfortunately, the cattery is in desperate need of more funds just to cover the 
necessary running costs. 

 
Branch Administrator 
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